SOCIO LEGAL STUDIES ASSOCIATION

	MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEEETING

15th May 2008, at Institute of Advanced Legal Studies, London

	

	Present
	Sall Sally Wheeler (Chair); Morag McDermont; Caroline Hunter; Nicole Busby; Anne Barlow; Daniel Monk; Amanda Perry-Kessaris; Mary Seneviratne; Dermot Feenan; Alison Dunn; Dave Cowan; Marie Selwood; Nick Jackson;  Gavin Dingwall; Maki Tanaka; Rosemary Auchmuty; Rosemary Hunter; Penny English; Bettina Lange; Kate Malleson; Vanessa Munro;  Helen Stalford


	

	
	
	ACTION

	1.
	Apologies for absence
	

	
	Jo Hunt; Robert Dingwall; Anne Marie Farrell; Julian Webb


	

	2.
	Minutes of meeting 17th January 2008
	

	
	Agreed 


	

	3.
	Matters Arising
	

	
	None


	

	4.
	Officers’ Reports
	

	4.1
	Chair

· Manchester Conference: (report from Hannah Quirk) – 350 delegates, incl 65 overseas; Man Uni estimate profit £14,000

· PG Conference 2008: vibrant event in Hull

· PG conference 2009: to be held at Birkbeck, London, 21/22 January – contact Linda Mulcahy @ Birkbeck with offers of help

· AHRC: Sally attended meeting of subject associations about AHRC budget cuts – these are cuts in real terms, so AHRC struggling – looking at ways of restricting research leave scheme, possibly to early career academics. Meeting was useful in linking together subject specific associations who have work in both AHRC and ESRC.

· ESRC: last Board considered seminar competition bids. Socio-legal applications were very poor, either to narrowly or too broadly defined for there to be any useful outcomes. Bids must be interdisciplinary. Item for next newsletter.

· Joint SLSA/SLS seminar – bidding for research funding: suggested 3 seminars, possibly Bristol, London, Liverpool. Agreed.

	SW


	4.2
	Treasurer

a) Report attached (Appendix 1). These are the audited accounts for 2007/8, thanks to Linda Mulcahy for auditing. 

b) Only Kent not yet paid for sponsoring Newsletter  – AGREED to remove logo from next Newsletter if not received before deadline.

c) AGM agreed in principle that subscriptions could be raised, but left timing to Exec. AGREED to delay for another year so that increase could be greater.

d) Cashflow problems – always at this time of year. Treasurer to investigate whether standing orders can be timed to come in earlier.


	DM

	4.3
	Recruitment Officer
	

	
	Report attached (Appendix 2). 


	

	4.4
	Membership Secretary
	

	
	Report attached (Appendix 3). Decision needs to be made as to how much information held on the membership database can be made publicly available – for future meeting.


	

	4.5
	Newsletter Editor’s report

Report attached (Appendix 4). Problem with obtaining report from one recipient of SLSA small grant. Grant conditions to be amended to include requirement that report of 500 words be provided by grant-holder of outcome(s) of research.
	Small Grants Ctte



	4.6
	Website Report

Report attached (Appendix 5). Agreed Marie should produce a pdf for website of the publications that appear in the Newsletter


	MS



	4.7
	Webmaster’s Report
	

	
	Report attached (Appendix 6). 

Work on database nearly complete.

Log-on facility on website now in place.

On-line Directory: Jose and Nick to liaise with Dermot and Marie concerning information held on data-base that will be available on directory


	NJ/DF/MS



	5.
	Post Graduate Bursaries for Annual Conference

Revised form is now in the website. Agreed that deadline for applications should be brought forward.
	GD/DMU



	6.
	Conference 2009 - DMU
Conference to be held in new conference centre, previously used for SLS conference. Conference dinner provisionally booked at Walker’s Stadium (unless Leicester City has match that day, in which case there is a fallback). 

2 hotels booked. 30-40 rooms in student accommodation reserved for PGs. DMU asked about profit level expected by SLSA - £14k is average.

Agreed to keep both Streams and Keywords.


	

	7.
	Conference 2010

Agreed to accept bid by UWE, Bristol.


	

	8.
	Conference 2011
	

	
	Sussex have put in bid – Sally to do visit with ?Daniel on 10/11 July. Possible bid from Dublin City University.


	SW/DM

	 
	One Day Conferences
	

	9.1
	All-Ireland Conference

Sally proposed broad-based SLSA conference to be held in University in Rep of Ireland – agreed SW/DM to investigate
	SW/DM

	9.2
	Socio-Legal Studies and the Humanities

The proposal for this is attached to the Minutes of January 2008 meeting.

First call for papers already out, deadline to be extended. IALS agreed to co-sponsor conference, making 3 rooms available free. Total estimated cost £790, below threshold for application to British Academy. Estimated income £1,710. Hart Publishing agreed to pay £100 for book table.
	DF

	9.3
	Equality and Human Rights

Fiona Beveridge to organise conference on research ideas.
	FB



	10.
	Book + Article Prizes
Deadline dates were changed because of RAE. Materials available for next year on website. 

Proposals for judges for coming year were put forward. 
	

	
	
	

	12.
	Seminar Competition

Report attached (Appendix 7). No awards made because applicants did not follow the criteria. Article for next Newsletter containing wording from Amanda’s report 
	MS



	12.
	Situations vacant

Seminar competition – Nicole Busby (chair); Sally Wheeler; Dave Cowan

Small Grants – Mary Seneviratne (chair); Helen Stalford; Bettina Lange; Dermot Feenan
	

	13.
	Ethics Committee

Membership of committee: Bettina Lange; Dave Cowan; Vanessa Munro; Penny English; Dermot Feenan

Revised Ethical Statement to be circulated to SLSA members for consultation via email, on website and in Newsletter – deadline for comments to be agreed by Committee.


	


	14.
	Ethnic Monitoring

Report attached (Appendix 8). Agreed to monitor attendance at PG and Annual conference.


	

	15.
	Any Other Business
	

	15.1
	Dates of future meetings

25 September 2008; 15 January 2009; 14 May 2009 – all at IALS. AcSS speaker to next meeting.


	

	15.2
	Vice-Chair 

Dave Cowan agreed to be V-C.


	

	
	Morag McDermont

3rd July 2008


	


APPENDIX 1

SOCIO-LEGAL STUDIES ASSOCIATION

TREASURER’S REPORT

15 May 2008

1. A detailed report was presented at the SLSA conference showing the position up to 29 February 2008. Since then there has been very little change and as a result this report is a very basic summary only. I will present a full report at the next executive meeting in September with a full breakdown of figures.

2. The accounts for last year have been audited and confirmed by Linda Mulcahy.

3. Since 28 February income totals £5,870 and payments/expenses £10,482.64 (of which £5,500 approx. relates to the newsletter and £2,525 to the work for LERSnet to be reimbursed). 

4. Current Balances 

Guaranteed Investment Bond: 
£26,675.98

Current Account: 


£    -421.88 

5. Despite the debit figure the bank account is not overdrawn, due to a number of unrepresented cheques, and I do not expect it to be as our main sources of income are due soon: 

i. the bulk of our members subs by standing orders arrive in June/July; 

ii. conference proceeds from Manchester; 

iii. 2 unpaid invoices totalling £3,025 that I am chasing up (these are the reimbursement from the Law Commission for the LERSnet and £500 from Kent Law School in support of the newsletter – they are the last Law School in the scheme yet to pay up)

6. This cash-flow problem occurred last year at this time. The best way to avoid it would be if the standing orders were received earlier and this could be looked at when we consider increasing the membership fees.

Daniel Monk


Appendix 2

Recruitment Report 

SLSA Exec May 2008

1. Recruitment since January

Since January recruitment has focused upon non-members who have attended SLSA conferences in 2006 and 2007 and non SLSA members of the Legal Empirical Research Network (LeaRN).  These groups were emailed in the run up to the Manchester annual conference as a way of awareness raising, advertising the conference and encouraging membership.  A number of positive responses were received particularly from the LeaRN group.

2. Next recruitment plan:

(a) To email non-members attending the Manchester annual conference.

(b) In the Autumn it will be two years since I emailed non SLSA members in Law departments and in Sociology / Social Policy / political science / economics departments in UK Universities.  The plan is to repeat this recruitment drive late summer-early autumn again to raise awareness, encourage membership and to highlight next year’s annual conference in DMU.

(c) We have a lot of flyers left, so I plan to trawl through forthcoming conferences and arrange to put flyers in conference packs.  If exec members know of any please could you let me know.
Alison

14 May 2008

Appendix 3

SLSA Executive Committee Meeting – 15 May 2008

Report from Membership Secretary

1. Handover

Lisa Glennon’s term as Membership Secretary came to an end in March, following 5 years service. Lisa has since briefed the new secretary on the responsibilities of the Membership Secretary.

2. Online Database

The Online Database has been created since the previous Membership Report in January 2008, and is now operational – thanks to Jose Casal, Nick Jackson and Lisa Glennon. The Online Database currently allows searching of members by surname, category of membership and institution. 

Further work will be required on the Database to enhance capabilities, such as searching members’ expertise/ interest, and for paying membership fees online.  

The Executive will need to decide if members’ details can be made available online to members, and if so on what basis and to what extent.

3. SLSA Membership Breakdown

On 9 May 2008, the state of the membership database was as follows:

· n. 1033 on mailing list

· n. 362 non-members (receive the Newsletter and Directory Free)

· n. 671 members

· n. 467 full members

· n. 203 student members

Dermot Feenan

Membership Secretary

Appendix 4

Newsletter Editor’s Report to SLSA Executive Committee

15 May 2008

Marie Selwood

Number 54 (Spring 2008)

Members contributed some good material for the spring issue including articles from Judith Masson, Martin Partington and two small grant reports. The printing was to the usual high standard and the newsletter was mailed out on time.

As mentioned in my report to the AGM, in the end 1900 extra copies were needed for the LSA meeting in Montreal and they have now arrived safely at the holding warehouse. Copies were also sent to Manchester for the conference packs.

Other points

· print run – 4300
1200 for mailing list
800 for JLS
1900 for LSA
400 for Manchester

· page 15 Manchester conference

· page 16 Routledge-Cavendish advertisement

Inserts

· Hart Publishing

Number 55 (Summer 2008)

I have been advertising the deadline for this to members for a couple of weeks and have extended it as I am taking time off in the week when the original deadline occurred (but I will still be able to meet the publication date of 30 June). Material has already started coming in and I will be working on my first draft next week. Anything that arises in the Exec meeting can, of course, be covered. The content for this issue will be strongly focused on small grants as reports are due in from last year’s grantholders and summaries from this year’s cohort. 

Other points

· print run – 2000
1200 for mailing list
800 for JLS

· page 15 De Montfort conference?

· page 16 Routledge-Cavendish advertisement

Inserts

· Routledge-Cavendish

Appendix 5

Website Editor’s Report to SLSA Executive Committee

15 May 2008

Marie Selwood

The website continues to run well. The site has had a thorough spring clean. All that is left to do is check through the research subject pages to make sure that all the links are working properly. As suggested at the January meeting I am planning to ask the compilers to do this for me.

A Manchester conference page is also planned, similar to the Kent one, which will hopefully include the abstracts file for download. If anyone who organised a conference prior to Kent still has the conference abstracts document then I would be grateful if they could send it to me to upload to the site. We did ask previous organisers to archive their conference website pages but over the years universities have gradually deleted them and the only ones now remaining are Stirling and Bristol.

Publications area

At the January meeting it was suggested that a publications area could be created from the information in the publications section of past newsletters. I originally thought that this would be very time-consuming as the text would have to be brought over, reformatted, organised by subject and author and made accessible using multiple links. However, it would be possible to create a pdf of all the publications pages of the newsletter since I took over. That is 18 issues (including the forthcoming summer one) and approximately 40 pages. This probably equates to about 300 to 400 publications by SLSA members in the last six years and is therefore quite a rich resource. I already have an index up to issue 52 and plan to update it next week to include 53 and 54. The publications have all been indexed by author and subject and it is possible to extract this information from the existing index quite easily (using indexing software). With a bit of renumbering, I could then create a new index for the publications pdf and add it to that file. It would then be a simple matter to update the publications pdf with every new issue of the newsletter and every time I update the index. I would welcome comments on whether people think this would be a worthwhile exercise,

Bulletin board and email network

The bulletin board is busier than ever. For example, last week there were 15 new postings and this is about average at the moment. I see no reason to make any changes to the way this is run as members seem happy to use it in its current form.

Appendix 6

For SLSA Exec 14 May 08

Webmaster’s report

1. No major issues with main web site / bulletin board as visible to users. 



2. José has continued to be active in developing the database. He now has most of the fields in place to include ‘directory’ as well as ‘membership’ information and we are now piloting a front end (ie members can log onto the site and view [soon but not yet edit] their own data). See the new MEMBERS menu for instructions and login. 

From here, a good deal of detail will need to be finalised over the next couple of weeks in getting the directory fields active (some of which Dermott mentions in his report). I suggest I liaise with Marie and Dermott about this and that we keep the Executive informed as we go?

3. LERSnet web site is now fully operational its steering group is meeting 15 May, before the SLSA Exec.



Nick Jackson

Appendix 7

Seminar Competition 2007-8

Five submissions were received from a mixture established and new scholars, from diverse universities, covering a wide range of subjects. Unfortunately, none were funded because none were found to have complied with all the competition rules. Specifically, a number of applications did not provide an adequate financial breakdown, and/or did not adequately address and/or fulfill the criteria listed in Section 2 of the Guidelines (relevance and innovation; access and inclusivity; availability of alternative funding; potential to raise the profile of the SLSA; dissemination).

Thanks to Marie, Dave and Sally.

Issue for discussion: What shall we do with the 2007-8 budget (5000)?

-- 

Dr. Amanda Perry-Kessaris

School of Law

Birkbeck Malet Street London WC1E 7HX

Appendix 8

Report for SLSA Executive Committee Meeting, 15 May 2008

Ethnic Monitoring

1. Ethnic Monitoring 

This report is provided pursuant to approval by the SLSA Executive Committee at its meeting in January 2008 to consider the issue of ethnic monitoring in the SLSA. 

2. Current position

The SLSA does not currently monitor membership according to ethnicity or race, or apply such monitoring in its activities, for example election to the Executive, or award of prizes, bursaries etc.

It is not possible, therefore, to determine conclusively the nature of representation on the grounds of ethnicity or race within the SLSA and its activities. Impressionistic evidence suggests that the Executive Committee comprises primarily of persons who might identify on conventional measures of race/ ethnicity as ‘white’ British and/or Irish. 

HESA does not record data on ethnicity within law schools in the U.K. HESA does record data on ethnic representation within the higher education sector in the U.K., though changes in classification between the jurisdictions of the U.K. and over time makes comparison difficult . However, some baseline date within the U.K. higher education sector would allow assessment of representation in some categories of AS.L.S.A. membership (if the SLSA monitored ethnicity).  It should be borne in mind that assessment of representation within other categories of membership may be difficult, if not impossible, given that the Association has members from a wide rage of countries and from a wide range of backgrounds.

3. Context

Employers and public authorities (including universities) are required in the United Kingdom to monitor across a range of variables, including ethnicity and race, in order to meet legal and policy requirements on equality and diversity. HEFCE has a policy on ‘widening participation’, which sets out its aim and its context, as follows: 

Widening participation addresses the large discrepancies in the take-up of higher education opportunities between different social groups. Under-representation is closely connected with broader issues of equity and social inclusion, so we are concerned with ensuring equality of opportunity for disabled students, mature students, women and men, and all ethnic groups.

There is no legal obligation on associations, such as the SLSA, to conduct monitoring.

Older studies of HESA data show low representation among minority ethnic groups in employment within the university sector. A survey of the HESA National Dataset, 1996-97, found that Bangladeshi, Pakistani, Black Caribbean and 'Black Other' were significantly underrepresented in academic posts (Carter, Fenston and Madood: http://www.psi.org.uk/publications/ethnic/ethhefind.htm). The authors also found that minority ethnic groups were on average younger and had shorter lengths of service. After allowing for age and length of service such groups were less likely to be professors.
 An interim survey of students in higher education in the U.K. in 2002 thought it likely that some groups, Black Other, Pakistani and Bangladeshi, were under-represented when compared to their position in the young population (16-24 year olds) (Connor, Tyers, Davis, Tackey and Modood, 2003)
 and that minority groups faced greater difficulty in finding graduate employment.
 More recent research reports experience of discrimination by ethnic minorities in certain disciplines within the university sector.
 

A survey of several learned societies in the United Kingdom and the U.S.A. reveal a difference of approaches between the jurisdictions to such monitoring (and of positive action on matters of minority ethnic and racial status) as shown in the table below.

Table

	Organisation
	Ethnic monitoring?
	Policy

	British Society of Criminology
	No
	No

	Society of Legal Scholars
	No
	No

	Political Studies Association
	No (though it does monitor sex and age).
	No

	Law and Society Association
	Provides applicants for membership an opportunity to identify according to 8 racial/ ethnic diversity codes:

1. African-American; African-origin; or African

2. Asian-American or Asian (including South Asian; 

3. South Asian-American; Indian Subcontinent)

4Hispanic/ Latino(a) or Latin American.

5. Native American/ American Indian or Indigenous to the Americas

6. White or European-origin

7. Middle Eastern

8. Not represented in the categories above (please specify)
	According to the Secretary of the Association, ‘the LSA has tried continually to reach out to minorities. Over the years a number of minority members have served as Association trustees and on various Association committees, and in appointing committees Association presidents have long been sensitive to the need for diversity along many dimensions (including […] minority status). [The LSA] also seek to ensure that minority graduate students are represented in both [its] graduate student workshops and summer institutes.’

‘The LSA recently received a large National Science Foundation grant to support advanced graduate students in the study of issues relating to race and ethnicity and given the nature of the topic we anticipate that minority scholars will constitute a good share of successful applicants.’

	American Political Studies Association
	Asks its members to self report race/ ethnicity (and age and sex). 

In order to evaluate programmes designed to address race/ ethnicity (see right column), APSA organizes periodically ‘a program review committee that asks participants in the programs about their experience; and tracks data over time.’ This includes examination of the proportion of students in the APSA summer institute enter graduate school, stay in the professioriate, and advance. 
	Produces public lists of members by race/ ethnicity (and sex, but not age – though it uses age for aggregate measures).

According to the Executive Director, ‘we use identity information for many purposes: to profile the profession in the aggregate to gauge its representativeness relative to the population as a whole; to gauge the representativeness of certain subgroups in the association relative to the discipline as a whole, such as individuals who have served in our leadership. This information may be made use of when appointments and nominations to committees and projects are being done, to gauge inclusiveness of those choices.’

The Executive Director also reports that APSA organizes committees in the Association related to racial/ ethnic “status”: ‘These committees work on issues related to entrance into the discipline and professional advancement, as well as matters of scholarly research interest about the status communities. We have several organized research sections on related topics: [including] Race and Ethnicity. 

The Executive Director reports that APSA is ‘also actively committed to efforts to bring members of under-represented racial/ ethnic groups into graduate study, including funding minority fellowships for African-American, Latino/a, American Indian, and Asian Pacific Americans; support for a summer institute for students from these communities, and an effort to encourage faculty to identify and recruit promising undergraduates from these backgrounds for graduate study.’

	British Sociological Association

	No (but requests date of birth on Membership Application form, and monitors sex).
	The BSA has Guidelines on ‘Equality & Diversity’, whose section ‘Issues for Members’ states:

“Relationships between Members

Members should act in ways which ensure equal opportunities for all students, colleagues or job applicants irrespective of age, class, disability, ethnicity, gender, political beliefs, sexuality, ‘race’, religion. Steps should be taken to increase participation from minority groups within the profession at all levels.

 

Members should take care to ensure that direct or indirect discrimination does not take place at any stage in any selection procedure – advertising, response to preliminary enquiries, shortlisting, interviewing – or in the requirement of formal qualifications which are not wholly necessary. (It is acknowledged that, in research, commonality of gender and/or ethnicity, and other characteristics, between researcher and researched may sometimes be appropriate for methodological reasons).”




4. Discussion

None of the U.K. learned societies sampled monitor according to race/ ethnicity. The two learned societies surveyed in the U.S.A. do so. This difference between the U.K. and U.S.A. societies may reflect a difference in activism generally between the two countries, and, in particular, pressure from some ‘black’ institutions in the U.S.A. on professional associations. The Executive Director of APSA stated of the Association’s commitments on race and ethnicity: “In the 1960s and early 1970s, in parallel with nationwide changes in thinking about civil rights, the Association recognized, under some pressure, that many racial/ethnic groups were underrepresented in the discipline and began these efforts. In some cases, the initiative came from Historically Black Colleges and Universities and other outside groups.”

The societies in the U.S.A. identify a range of reasons why such monitoring is justified. 

5. Possible action by SLSA

The Executive may wish to consider whether monitoring of its members (and the Association’s activities) should be conducted on the basis of ethnicity/ race.

Any monitoring would require collation of data through amendments to the Membership Application and Renewal forms, and a survey of other members. Categories of race/ ethnicity could follow best practice in the field. Data could be searched on the Online Database to show representation of members according to race/ ethnicity.

The Executive Committee may also wish to consider whether or not any other aspect of identity/ status should be monitored. This might include disability, sexual orientation, age, gender and nationality.

Possible Options:

1. Decide not to monitor (or adopt any position) on race/ ethnicity (or other grounds).

2. Decide not to monitor, but keep the matter under review.

3. Conduct further research on race/ ethnicity (/other grounds) in the SLSA, including assessment of the pros and cons of doing so.

4. Consult with members on whether the SLSA should monitor membership on the grounds of race/ ethnicity (and other grounds).

5. Make an Executive Decision to monitor membership (and adopt other action) on race/ ethnicity (and other grounds).

Dermot Feenan

The views in this report do not necessarily represent those of the Socio-Legal Studies Association

****************

� http://www.hefce.ac.uk/widen/.


� Analysis of data on ethnicity in the UK is problematic. As HESA state: “It is HESA’s intention to adopt national classifications where they exist and are appropriate. However, in this instance, there is no coding structure for ethnicity that is applicable throughout the UK, as variations to the Census 2001 ethnicity coding were adopted in both Scotland and Northern Ireland. To accommodate requirements for institutions in these regions to report locally to their devolved administrations, the coding frame has been revised.  Staff may choose not to reveal their ethnicity and therefore HESA advises that the figures reported in analyses are derived from a subset which may not be representative of the total staff population” (� HYPERLINK "http://www.hesa.ac.uk" ��http://www.hesa.ac.uk�). Current classifications used by HESA may mean that the ethnicity groupings used in previous years may not now be comparable.


� � HYPERLINK "http://www.employment-studies.co.uk/summary/summary.php?id=rr448" ��http://www.employment-studies.co.uk/summary/summary.php?id=rr448�


� Ethnicity issues for higher education students and graduates , Prospects, Autumn 2002 (� HYPERLINK "http://www.prospects.ac.uk/cms/ShowPage/Home_page/Feature_articles/Ethnicity_issues_for_students_and_graduates/p!efelLa" ��http://www.prospects.ac.uk/cms/ShowPage/Home_page/Feature_articles/Ethnicity_issues_for_students_and_graduates/p!efelLa�). 


� David Blackaby, Jeff Frank (2000) Ethnic and Other Minority Representation in UK Academic Economics The Economic Journal 110 (464) , 293–311.
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